

      Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

 
The Annual Meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held on Monday 21st May 2018, in the main hall at the Institute, Great Abington.
This meeting followed the Annual Parish Meeting.

Those present at the meeting were: Mr Bernie Talbot (Chairman), Mr Tony Orgee, Miss Louise Patten, Mrs Liz Sainsbury, Mrs Pennie Zimmern, Paula Harper (Clerk) and two members of the public. 


Meeting started at 7.25pm

Open Forum

A parishioner requested that the agenda for the forthcoming meetings be put on the website prior to the meeting and was concern that not all the agendas and minutes were available on the website – action Clerk.

A parishioner expressed concerns on behalf of another parishioner about the amount of drink driving there was locally and requested that the police be made aware of this.

1. Election of Chairman- Pennie Zimmern proposed Bernie Talbot, which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors. 

2. Signing the declaration of acceptance of office by the Chairman. This was signed and witnessed by the Clerk. 

3. All councillors present signed their declaration of acceptance of office forms which were witnessed by the Clerk and completed a new register of members’ interests forms.  Gaynor Farrant had signed her declaration of acceptance of office form with the Clerk some days earlier and had completed her interests form. Jane Bowen was to be given forms to complete and be witnessed by the Clerk.

Tony Orgee reminded councillors that they needed to return completed election expenses forms to SCDC by the end of the month.

4. Apologies – Gaynor Farrant and Jane Bowen had sent their apologises.
 

5. Election of officers for 2018/2019

Vice-Chairman – Tony Orgee was proposed by Pennie Zimmern and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.

Planning meetings – agreed all councillors would try to attend.

Recreation Ground Committee representatives– Liz Sainsbury, Louise Patten, and Pennie Zimmern were proposed by Tony Orgee and seconded by Bernie Talbot.

Street lighting Roads, footpaths, hedges, trees and verges – Gaynor Farrant and Louise Patten were proposed by Bernie Talbot and seconded by Pennie Zimmern and Tony Orgee.

Liaison with Little Abington Parish Council – Tony Orgee, Bernie Talbot and Jane Bowen were proposed by Liz Sainsbury and Louise Patten.
Police Liaison – Tony Orgee was proposed by Liz Sainsbury and seconded by Louise Patten.
Village Institute Management Committee – Bernie Talbot was proposed by Louise Patten and seconded by Pennie Zimmern,


Newsletter – Jane Bowen was proposed by Louise Patten and seconded by Liz Sainsbury,
Health & Safety inspection of assets: bins, benches and bus shelters – Pennie Zimmern, Gaynor 
Farrant and Liz Sainsbury were proposed by Bernie Talbot and seconded by Louise Patten.

.

6. The minutes for the meeting on 26th March 2018 were approved and signed.

7. Do any councillors have any interests to declare in items to be discussed during the meeting? No interests were declared.
8 Actions from the last meeting 

a) Update on path repairs by Highway Dept. The Clerk had met with the Highway Officer, Nicola 
Burden to confirm what work would be done and with the aim of getting the repairs marked on the paths, Unfortunately the officer did not have time to do this. Action Clerk to chase up when repairs will be carried out.
b) Can councillors select a coach company for the bus trip on 27th July? Gaynor Farrant and Pennie Zimmern who had agreed to lead the trip suggested that the date be changed to 3rd August which councilors agreed to. Although three quotes had been sought only two were received from Mil-Ken coaches and Richmonds coaches; councillors unanimously selected the larger coach quoted by Mil-Ken as it offered best value for money. Action Clerk to change the date for the trip and book the coach. 

c) Churchyard moles have been dealt with by pest controller, please can councillors authorize this expenditure retrospectively (£216.00)? The Clerk tried to get three quotes for the work but only one contractor replied within the short time required to get the work done to enable the grass contractor to cut the churchyard. Louise Patten proposed retrospective approval of DRE to the work for £216.00 which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councilors.
d) Awaiting feedback on suggestions from the Highway Dept on how to keep the Granta Park roundabout clear during peak times. Nicola Burden had suggested the council use the Local Highway Initiative Scheme (LHI) or the third-party funding scheme to get a boxed roundabout, as she had not been able to speak to her colleague about the problem.
e) Do Councillors want the local PCSO to attend the July meeting to explain the policing strategy? Action Clerk to ask the PCSO to attend the July meeting to discuss drink driving and policing strategy.
9. Request for the council to take ownership of the open space, the orchard and play area on the Linton Road development from Hill Residential.
a) Glyn Mutton – Development Manager at Hill - the ongoing management of the open spaces (incl. play area) and the orchard; Does the parish council wish to take on the ownership/management or leave it for Hill to get a management company to do? Hill Residential would offer a commuted sum of approximately £50,000 to the council towards the future maintenance costs of these areas and would manage these areas directly for the first year. Bernie Talbot proposed the council take ownership/responsibility for the open spaces, play area and orchard on the Linton Road development, which was seconded by Pennie Zimmern and Tony Orgee, with the support of all councillors. Action Clerk to communicate this decision to Mr Mutton at Hill. 
Councillors discussed the option of taking responsibility for the verges in other parts of the parish,once they were managing the land on this site. Bernie Talbot explained that although there would be some already specified trees at the edge of the orchard the other trees had not been put on the plans to enable the orchard group to decide. 
Action Bernie Talbot to ask Hill if a soft play surface could be put in the play area, it could be funded from section 106 funds (requested by Louise Patten) and to arrange an update for councillors about the Linton Road development.
10. Institute request for section 106 funds
a) Request from the Institute for funding replacement 36 x chair pads and backs (from S106) at a total cost of £1250.00. Can councillors authorise this payment from section 106 funds? Liz Sainsbury proposed that the council fund these new seat pads from section 106 funds which was seconded by Pennie Zimmern, with the support of all councillors. 
11. Recreation Ground 
a) The Recreation Ground Committee would like the council to place the order for the new equipment which will be funded by section 106 funds held by this council; can councillors authorise this payment?

Three quotes had been obtained to replace the wooden fencing around the play area with metal metre high painted green with yellow two gates. Prices received were Fen and Leisure Products Ltd - £14,284.80, Marmax - £16,498.80 and Kedal - £13,149.92; the recreation ground committee selected Fen and Leisure as offering the product required at the best value for money. Louise Patten would place the order with payment by the council 28 days after completion, and the lead time would be 6-8 weeks.

The Clerk was authorised to pay the invoice when received by a proposal from Pennie Zimmen which was seconded by Tony Orgee and Liz Sainsbury, with support of all councillors.

12. Feedback from the Grant Park Access meeting held on 16th May
This meeting held at the Institute and attended by 60-65 people who wanted access to Granta Park, but no representatives from Grant Park or TWI were present. Prior to the meeting Bernie Talbot and Peter Brunning had spoken with Doug Cuff of Granta Park who had talked about how local people could justify being on the site. The meeting voted upon setting up a local association with a registered address on site. Registered members would have a card to show that they had a legitimate reason to be at Granta Park and would pay a small fee to be associates. David Simmons would be talking to Mark Carter about setting up an association.
13. Finance
a) Can the Council authorise the payments in the table below? Louise Patten proposed authorising the table below which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.
b) Income – precept £6000.00
Payment to be authorised by councillors:

	101153
	Cambs ACRE  
	Neighbourhood Plan work
	£3120.00

	101154
	Abington Institute
	Hall usage
	£135.00

	101155
	Cambs. County Council 
	Pedestrian lighting power & maintenance 
	£700.51

	101156
	Paula Harper 
	Net pay April and May
	£427.24

	101157
	HM Revenue and Customs 
	Tax April and May 
	£106.80

	101158
	CAPALC 
	Annual membership
	£276.78

	101159
	DRE Pest Control 
	Treatment of moles in churchyard
	£216.00

	101160
	Recreation Ground Committee  
	First Half of Precept 
	£1,968.75


	Income and Expenditure against Budget 2017—2018 at 31st March 2018

	 
	Actual £
	Budget £

	Income
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 

	Precept
	12,000.00
	12,000.00            

	Interest
	26.40
	22.00.                        

	Section 106 funds
	32,728.25
	                             -   

	Section 106 interest
	40.98
	                       44.00 

	Others/bus trip
	287.20
	                     200.00 

	 
	 
	 

	VAT
	493.20
	350.00                   

	Neighbourhood Plan grant 
	12,175.00
	                             -   

	Total
	57,751.03
	              12,616.00 

	Expenditure
	 
	 

	Wages/PAYE
	2,666.12
	2,397.60

	General admin. (Auditors & broadband)
	1,429.74
	1,600.00

	Maintenance of pedestrian lighting 
	0
	612.37

	New computer equipment (R £930.05)
	866.93
	0

	Insurance
	491.29
	877.94

	Recreation Ground Committee precept
	3,937.50
	3,937.50

	Section 137 
	0.00
	500.00

	General maintenance (f/beds shelter seat)
	2,266.90
	200.00

	Churchyard maintenance(grass/hedges/pests)
	600.00
	550.00

	Village Bus trips 
	460.00
	500.00

	Donations (British Red cross/GAPS,)
	0.00
	300.00

	First aid courses costs 
	50.00
	100.00

	Churchyard fencing & safety(£10k 2015-6)
	4,002.00
	0.00

	LHI Contribution to A1307 signs
	0.00
	1,000.00

	Neighbourhood Plan
	14,594.31
	0.00

	Contribution to new light on path between Magna & Mortlock
	0.00
	0.00

	Gazebo
	374.09
	0.00

	Total
	31,738.88
	12,575.41


This table does not include the payments and receipts detailed above.

Other earmarked funds are: £17,000 for procurement of amenity facilities and footway repairs £3,000.

Bank balances as at 30th April 2018

Community Account - £7,824.45  

Business Interest - £31,179.73

Active Saver Account (s106 funds) – £40,840.85

Action Clerk: to amend the layout of the finance section
Section 106 funds to be used within 10 years of SCDC receiving the funds:

	Dwelling
	s. 106 funds
	Deadline for spending funds
	Funds spent
	Project funds use for 
	Balance to spend

	34 Magna Close
	£3,104.38 open space facilities
	8th September 2020
	£3,104.38
	Buy Recreation Ground land
	0

	1 Magna Close
	£2,244.90

Open space facs  
	4th February 2021
	£45.62

£1,000.00

£1,199.28
	Buy Recreation Ground land total cost £3,150.00.

Outdoor gym equipment

Access licence for Rec Ground.
	0.

	44 North Road
	£1,974.33 open space  

£513.04

community facilities  
	13th July 2021
	£300.72

£1,673.61

£513.04
	Access licence for Rec Ground.

Rec Gd. Shelter.

Institute projector
	0



	104 High Street
	£4,258.90 

Open space infrastructure 

£718.78 community facilities  
	22nd February 2022
	£443.14

£386.96
	Rec.Gd.Shelter

Institute 

projector = £900 in total
	£3,815.76 outdoor facilities 

community facilities  

£331.82

	1 Pampisford Road-Cutting House
	£32,728.25 public open space 

£543.22

community facilities  
	24th September 2024
	
	
	£32,728.25
£543.22

	Totals
	 
	 
	£830.10
	 
	£40,706.04+interest


Community Account, balance now £7,824.45     
Total value of unclearing cheques incl new cheques = £4,766.33

After transactions the balance in community a/c =£3,058.12 

c) The Council can no longer complete the annual governance statement and approve and sign the annual return accounting statements until the internal auditor has done his work and issued a report. Can councillors agree a date to meet to review/accept the year- end figures and complete the Annual Governance and Accountability Return? Bernie Talbot suggested a meeting on 18th June at 7.30pm to discussed the year end and accept the figures. At this meeting it was agreed that the LHI and appointing new finance councillors to attend the finance working group meetings would be discussed

d) The public inspection period for the audit will run from 4th June – 13th July. 

e) Can the Council authorise the Clerk to get Mike Gutteridge to act as the internal auditor? Tony Orgee proposed appointing Mike Gutteridge as the internal auditor which was seconded y Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.

f) The Finance working group meeting was held on 26.04.18 when most of the cheques were signed and the year -end figures were reviewed and the bank statements checked. Action Clerk to circulate the year- end figures to councilors.

14. PLANNING

Parish Council recommendations:

S/0407/18/VC- Granta Park, Phase 2 land (zone 1) – vary condition 16 concerning trees

Parish Councils recommendation: Supported with comments on 30.04.18

S/1106/18/FL – Shelford Properties – land at the rear of Strawberry Farm – 15 dwellings and infrastructure.

Parish Councils recommendation: Refusal on 30.04.18

S/1194/18/VC – Mr Carter, 33 Magna Close – Removal of several conditions for the new dwelling

Parish Councils recommendation: Refusal on 16.04.18

S/1195/18/FL – Mr Tilley,45 North Road – Domestic garage 

Parish Councils recommendation: Refusal on 16.04.18

S/1477/18/FL – Mr Barraclough, 1 New Farm Cottages – side and rear extension with side porch

Parish Councils recommendation: none was made with comment on 14.05.18

S/1586/18/FL – Mr &Mrs Searle, 7 Magna Close – extension

Parish Councils recommendation: approval on 14.05.18

S/1628/18/FL – Mrs Eady, 14 Lewis Crescent – car port to front of house and side extension

Parish Councils recommendation: approval on 14.05.18

S/1550/18/FL – Mr &Mrs Roper, 5 Chalky Road – installation of  oil tank

Parish Councils recommendation: approval on 14.05.18

S/1451/18/FL – Ms Fraser, 53 Mortlock Gardens – rear extension

Parish Councils recommendation: approval on 14.05.18

District Council decisions:

S/0177/18/LD – Mr A. Izzard, Wild Country Organics, 11 Chalky Road – Lawful development for the siting of  5 existing mobile homes.

Parish Council recommended refusal on 19.02.18

District Council refused on 15/03/18

S/3564/17/LD – Land north of Linton Road – outline permission for 13 dwellings.

Parish Council recommended approval on 23.10.17
District Council approved 26/04/18

S/0384/18/FL – Mr A. Izzard, Wild Country Organics, 11 Chalky Road – Retrospective change of use of land for the siting of two mobile homes to supervise business.
Parish Council recommended approval on 05.03.18

District Council approved 17/04/18

S/0494/18/FL – Mr & Mrs Searle, 7 Magna Close- double storey extension

Parish Council recommended approval on 05.03.18

District Council refused on 29/03/18

S/0537/18/FL – Mr & Mrs Menzies, Pegg’s Cottage - Internal remodelling and extension   
Parish Council recommended approval on 05.03.18

District Council approved 28/03/18

Action Clerk : contact James Fisher, the section 106 officer, to ask if the agreement for Linton Road can be amended to enable funding to be used for a soft play surface for the play area ; this was proposed by Louise Patten and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, which was supported by all councillors.  

15. Report on the condition of the Parish Council assets
The benches, two bus shelters, salt bins and noticeboard. The bus shelters need weeding particularly the Pampisford Road one and the salt bins are in good condition. Action: Councillors and the clerk to check the salt levels in the bins. The noticeboard was looking tatty and may need replacing – action Clerk to get prices for replacement including installation.
16. Correspondence
a) CAPALC – Does the Council wish to renew its membership? Councillors unanimously agreed to renew the council’s membership.
b) Annual audit taking different form this year. Discussed and noted under previous item 13c.
c) NALC – notification of Clerk’s pay increase to £10.47/hour from April 2018. Bernie Talbot proposed the Clerk’s new pay level in accordance with NALC guidelines, which was seconded by Pennie Zimmern with the support of all councillors.
d) Request from new resident for the support of the Council to get a gas supply to the village. Councillors did support the idea of a gas supply to the village but recalled that this had been suggested about 25 years ago but was very costly to villagers. Action: Bernie Talbot to talk to Hill Residential to see if they could advise the council who to talk to and to find out if they would try to get a supply to their new development at Linton Road.

e) Granta Park litter pick. A Granta Park employer had contacted the council about doing a litter pick around the village and asked where the most litter was likely to be; councillors thought Pampisford Road, but litter pickers would need to be careful working along this busy road.  
f) Email requesting what the council would use section 106 funds for from any development at Strawberry Farm.

Councillors unanimously agreed to request funds towards £20,000 required for soft play surfaces for children’s play areas//play equipment and surface for the fitness area. Funds towards the £60,000 required to enlarge/redesign the multisport area – action Clerk to respond. Action Clerk to investigate what the council would need to do to fund a tree sculpture using section 106 funds. Action Bernie Talbot to send the Clerk details of how section 106 funds would be required for use in the Institute.
17. Items for the next meeting’s agenda on 18th June and 16th July 

 Local Highway Initiative proposal, year -end and finance working party councillors. 
Meeting closed at 9.17pm


